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                                                                          Another World 
 
Read Mark 12:18-27 For when they rise from the dead, they neither marry nor are given in marriage, but are like an-
gels in heaven. - v. 25 
 
You can really get yourself into trouble if you don't know what you are talking about and you talk anyway. 
 
My first parish was in Leland, MS.  Good cotton farming.  Good soybean farming.  Good rice growing land.  I knew that 
partly from driving around and looking at what was growing.  But I knew mostly from having studied the chamber of 
commerce propaganda that the pulpit committee sent me. 
 

The second Sunday I was there, the lectionary text was the parable about the wheat and the tares, an agricultural theme.  
Being a city boy, I was a bit intimidated that not only was the congregation full of farmers, those who didn't farm were  
Ph. D.'s at the agricultural experiment station in nearby Stoneville. I was afraid that I might slip up and say something  
stupid.  But I had my chamber of commerce brochure to rely upon.  I prefaced my sermon with this remark:  ñI am really 
humbled to be preaching about an agricultural subject to a community whose very life-blood comes from farming, but 
SINCE YOU DON'T GROW ANY WHEAT AROUND HERE . . . .ò 
 

I had hardly gotten the words out of my mouth before the place broke up with stifled laughter.  I was trying to be funny, 
but not that funny.  I had to wait until after church to learn that they were coming off a record harvest of WINTER 
WHEAT! 
 

I thought I knew what I was talking about.  I knew just enough to be dangerous, just like these Sadducees trying to trip up 
Jesus by asking whose wife a widow that married seven brothers would be at the resurrection.  Jesus said that they knew     
neither the scriptures nor the power of God. 
 

William Sloan Coffin used to tell the story of two dragon fly larvae swimming around in their pond during the first stage 
of their development into some of the prettiest insects on the pond.  They are just swimming around doing what larvae do, 
when, overhead, buzzing and hovering like an iridescent green helicopter, is a dragonfly.  It could be their own mother 
modelling their destiny. One of the larvae turns to the other and says, "You'll never get ME up in one of  those things!" 
 

They think they have it all figured out.  They think they know all there is to know.  They are perfectly content in their  
little larva world for things to stay just like they are.  Boy are they going to be surprised when one day they wake up and 
take off buzzing through the air! 
 

The Sadducees are like earthbound larva who think they have it figured out.  They don't believe there is a resurrection; but 
if there is one, they only see it as being like this life.  They are wrong, says Jesus.  They don't know scripture or Godôs 
power.  They say, "You'll never get me up in one of those things," when the evidence is around that things are different in 
the world to come, that God is a God of the living and not the dead. 
 

Astrophysicists like Einstein and Stephen Hawking look at the workings of the universe and see order, order, order.  
Quantum physicists look at very small things, smaller than atoms, and see randomness, randomness, randomness.  Yet, we 
live in both worlds.  And God is in both worlds. Iôm glad I don't have to know everything about it to trust him. 

 

Our world is not the same world it was this time last year.  Covid-19 has changed everything from how we work, learn, 
play, on down to how we worship.  But God is in this new world as he was in the old.  Iôm glad I don't have to know    
everything about how it will play out to trust him, even with a virus still on the loose. 

Peace+, Deck 

Moderator:  Rev. Deck Guess 
Clerk of Session:  Susan Carter  Preschool 
 
 

Class of 2020 
Steve Hill         Stewardship & Finance 
Carol Larson     Missions 
Debi Tornow      Worship 
Mae Weed     Communications 
 

Class 2021 
Connie Addison   Personnel 
Bob Blalock     Membership/Outreach 
Lyndsay Ennis     Educational Leadership 
Bob Todd     Building & Grounds 
 

Class 2022 
Luana Anderson  Fellowship & Nurture 
Murry Haber     Personnel 
Jan Miller       Fellowship & Nurture 
Deka Tate      Congregational Care 

Clerk of the Works: Larry Zimmer 
Permanent Funds Ministry: Jesse Pope 
Treasurer: Dorothy Pullease 
Asst Treasurers: Allen Clark,  
Ron McGowan, Bruce Pendergast,  
Debi Tornow 
 
Church Staff 
Rev. Decherd ñDeckò Guess,  
Transitional Pastor: 910-610-9045  
deck@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 
Alisa Ballard,  Office Administrator  
alisa@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   
Director of Music: Diane Rydell 
diane_bepc@outlook.com 
Office Manager:  Dedy Traver  
dedy@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   
Housekeeping:  Margaret Trivette 
BEPC Preschool: A.C. Marriott, Director 
acmarriott@bannerelkpresbyterian.org. 

       CHURCH LEADERSHIP & STAFF 
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     Opportunities To Learn And Grow 

                                                          Stephen Ministry 
 

If you would like to know more about Stephen Ministry, we have a new link on the church website. It takes 
you to many individual videos from both the ministers and the people they have helped.   It is very inspiring 
viewing.  Remember, if you are hurting or know of someone in the congregation who is, you might want to 
consider a Stephen Minister.  If you think  a Stephen Minister can be of service, contact our pastor, Rev. 
Deck Guess, Murry Haber (mhripley57@charter.net), Janet Speer (speerj@lmc.edu),  or you can call the 
church office at 898-5406.   

                  From the Back Pew 

 
                                                                      Session Review for May 2020 
 
The Session met by Zoom on May 21, 2020  

¶ The church email announcements are now being serviced by Constant Contact. 
¶ Appreciation expressed to the leadership team facilitating the Virtual Worship service each week. 
¶ The One Anothering plan is postponed until we can meet face to face. 
¶ Lucy Corning is teaching a young childrenôs Sunday School by Zoom. 
¶ Wednesday Connections by Zoom is now open at 1:00pm and 6:00pm. 
¶ Vacation Bible School is scheduled for July 21-23. 
¶ Congregational Retreat is scheduled for September 19. 
¶ Eager to reconnect with persons expressing a desire to join with our church. 
¶ Mission Study Task Force Report has been received by PWNC Committee on Ministry. 
¶ Mission Committee approved an additional $1,000 for RAM Food Assistance 
¶ Nominating Committee submitted a slate of persons to serve on the Pastor Nominating Committee.  A Called  
     Congregational Meeting will be announced on the first Sunday BEPC returns to worship in the Sanctuary.  
     On the Second Sunday of worship in the Sanctuary, the election will be held. 
¶ A Drive-by Graduation was held for the four-year-old Preschool class.  Application was made and the Preschool        
received a grant from the Paycheck Protection Plan for staff salary and health benefits.  Preschool Summer Camp, with 
much of the day spent outdoors, will open for 8 children on June 1 with many safety precautions in place. 

¶ Some members have been using the new online giving option.  Donations are near budgeted percentage for the first four 
months of 2020.  Donation opportunities are available for the purchase of spring flowers for landscaping.  Estimates are 
being received for a ñdeep cleaningò of the Sanctuary. 

¶ Kirkin Oô the Tartans is postponed, and options are being considered. 
¶ Appreciation was expressed for the Re-opening the Church Survey.   
¶ Received Report and Recommendation from PWNC regarding re-opening the church to face-to-face worship, meetings, 
and activities. 

¶ Approved BEPC continue with Virtual Worship Services with review of the situation at the June 18 Session Meeting. 
¶ The Memorial Service for Kay Hood has been postponed until October 3. 

                               BEPC EMAIL ANNOUNCEMENTS UPDATE 
 

Over the past month, announcement email messages from BEPC to some congregation members have 
been blocked by internet services providers.  To address this issue, messages are now being sent using 
Constant Contact ï a leader in internet marketing.  Hopefully, you are already receiving emails through 
the new system.  If not, below are some suggestions that may help: 
 

¶ Check your ñSpamò folder.  It you find a message from BEPC there, move it to your ñInboxò. Add 
the email address announce@bannerelkpresbyterian.org to your contact list. 

¶ If you use a Gmail address and access your email via Gmail.com in your browser or use a Gmail app  
      on your phone or tablet, check the ñPromotionsò tab for messages.  If you find a message from BEPC, move it to the  
      ñPrimaryò tab. 
 

If you are not a subscriber to the Announce email list but would like to receive timely information and updates from BEPC, 
please send a message to admin@bannerelkpresbyterian.org and your address will be added. 
Please contact Larry Zimmer at 585-230-4928 or lzimmer3@gmail.com if you have questions or encounter difficulties. 
 
Thank you for your patience during this transition!!! 

                                                                                       Prayer Ministry  
 

The Prayer Ministry Team is comprised of dedicated, discerning individuals praying daily not  
only for church and world-wide concerns, but also for every church member throughout the  
year. Five family groups/individuals are selected from the church directory to be the focus of 
weeklong prayer, ensuring that every congregant will be covered in prayer at some point over  
the year.  Any additional prayer concerns can be addressed by filling out a ñprayer requestò 
card in the pew or an email to one of the team members. It is our hope to meet the prayer needs of 
individuals  and families of BEPC. Please keep the prayer ministry in your prayers as we  
keep you in ours. 

 

      Emily Garrett      El Wilson     Jan Miller     Alice Johnson   Chris Zimmer     Donna Bender    Marsha Jones 

                           Session Review 

                               Preschool  Day Care at Holsten Camp 
 

Many of you know that our preschool has wanted for several years to find a way to help  
parents find full day care for our children.  We have tried to work with LMC to partner with us but 
that has not yet come to fruition. At our preschool board meeting in May we spoke with Jim Austin, 
Director of Holston Camp.  He is very interested in exploring ways to serve preschoolers at the 
camp and also the possibility of partnering with us running an afternoon nature program.  The camp 
already has two vans and could pick up our children whose parents want full day care to take them 

to the camp. It is possible some of our staff might go with them to run this program. Jim had done some preliminary planning 
about the camp becoming preschool friendly. He will have to build two bathrooms to make the building acceptable for  
housing preschoolers.  He has already written grants for the $22,000 this will require, but so far has heard nothing.  
So, if any of you want to help or know of someone who might be able to help, please contact Jim Austin at Holston  
Presbyterian Camp ((844-465-7866).  
 
 
  

                                           From the Back Pewé é 
                                                                             and The Permanent Funds Ministry 

 

Though weôre still hunkering down in our far-flung corners of the county and country, weôre 
still in this together. 
 
Though we have no idea what the ñnew normalò will look like, or when it will occur, weôre still 
in this together. 
 
Together we will continue to look forward.  Together we will continue to plan for the future. 
The problems, issues, concerns, deficits and needs in the future are unknown - so are the  

                                  solutions. 
 
For all of us, I think, a centerpiece of our ñnew normalò will be our church.  This church also can be a centerpiece  
of the solutions for the challenges above.  The Permanent Funds Ministry can be a lynch-pin in dealing with the  
future - if your current concern for the future includes funding for the material needs that will survive the  
coronavirus. 
 
Please join, all of us together - act now for the future. 

mailto:speerj@lmc.edu
mailto:announce@bannerelkpresbyterian.org
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              Back In the Good olô Daysé... 

                                                                 The Hospital Follies 
 

There was a time, back before Cannon and Sloop Hospitals merged,  when the Cannon  
Hospital Follies were a much-anticipated performance each summer in Banner Elk. 
 

Everybody got their acts together!  Hospital staff, seasonal volunteers, community folks.  Eve-
rybody who could sing, dance, play an instrument , pantomimeðor who thought they couldð
dressed in costumes and created hilarious skits to be part of this gala fund-raiser. These events 
were held in the Lees-McRae auditorium, and Iôm thinking these took place before LMC sum-
mer theater was developed, so The Follies were the happening of the    season. Janet Speer 
worked her magic in creating and directing these variety shows using whatever acts, presenta-
tions or ñtalentò turned up among fun-loving participants. 
 

Each year the theme was different.  No one knew what to expect, and that was part of the fun. 
But each year, Dr. Ward Breidenthall played the piano with a grapefruitð(which you had to 
be there to appreciate)éand Dr. Lawson Tate, always the good sport, would bring down the 
house with his droll humor. I canôt remember the entire sketch, but one year, not saying a 
word, he slowly walked across the stage carrying a large potted plant, and the   audience went 
wild with enthusiasmé (Some kind of in-house joke.) 
 

The year (1981) when there was the Hawaiian theme, Dr. Bill Tate and I did the hula-hula across the stage in our ladiesôcostumes 
as this picture shows.  Lots of fun for the two of us and lots of cheering and laughing from the audience. If a picture is worth a 
1000 words, Iôll let this photo speak for itself.  (And see country music star, Ralph Smith, in the audience.) 
      

                                                     ~~Happy memories remembered by Tony Fortune 

 
 
                                      His Path to the Class of 2020 
 
When youôre five-years old, you go where your parents lead. Mart²n and Carmen 
Pedraza braved the frontier and moved themselves and their children to the United 
States, settling in Avery County. Many of us met them as they worked hard,  
painting, cleaning, learning English, and installing themselves in their community. 
Eventually, through their own hard work, they were among the first beneficiaries of 
a Habitat for Humanity home in Avery County. Their oldest child, Ale (pronounced 
Ahleh, then Anglicized to Ahlee) went to school and developed a perfect Western 
North Carolina accent for his growing English skills. He was bright, curious and 
eager ð a real American boy. 
 
As Ale grew up and attended Avery County High School, he dreamed of a career 
\ in law enforcement. He soon learned that option was closed to him. He was  
undocumented. Dreams crushed, he lost focus and questioned his future. After  
graduation, he attended Mayland Community College, but was without a plan. His 
parents had unceasingly encouraged him to take full advantage of the opportunities 
he had been afforded by their move to a new country. Plus, he now had three  
siblings for which he, the eldest, should be the role model. He saw what his parentsô hard work provided but he thought his 
own future was dimming. 
 
Just when he needed it most, a particularly influential moment came when he was having a big-brother talk with his sister, 
the second of the Pedraza children. Ale cautioned her about boys ð about the differences between the serious-minded boys 
and the aimless ones who lived in the moment with no focus upon what really matters. She fully grasped what he was  
saying. ñI get it. You mean, stay away from guys like you. Isnôt that what youôre saying?ò Her words cut through his tough 
big-brother exterior and touched a part of his soul that he had been ignoring. ñI guess I am,ò he said.  
 
The reawakened part of his soul nagged at him and he fell into a depression. At his workplace, a non-profit health clinic 
where he served as a Spanish/English translator, the mental-health counselor was his friend, and though he didnôt want to 
burden him, Ale needed help to escape the mounting depression. He shared that he had wanted to be in law enforcement to 
serve his community in a meaningful way. His friend, the counselor, advised him to find another way to serve and to find a 
career he could love. Ale contemplated the burden of having to find a path. He had no ideas. His silent prayer for direction 
was punctuated by the siren of an ambulance. That piercing sound was his beacon ð his answered prayer. 
 
From that moment forward, he worked toward becoming a first responder, an EMT in service to his community. He went to 
MCC and immediately enrolled in the first course available and has never looked back. He worked part-time for Emergency 
Medical Services in Caldwell County saving money for the education he needed to advance his Providentially inspired  
career. When he was offered a full-time position complemented by a full scholarship to become a paramedic, he knew that 
again, his prayers were being answered.  
 
Mart²n Alejandro Pedraza is now a member of the auspicious Class of 2020, becoming a fully-certificated paramedic,  
working full-time with the Caldwell County Office of Emergency Management. He sees his bright future clearly now and is 
steadfast in giving all the thanks to God for directing his parents to provide him such amazing opportunity. God directed his 
sister to awaken him and his counselor/friend to proffer advice. He recognizes Godôs work in all he has accomplished and 
will continue to achieve as he continues his education, working toward a bachelorôs degree in Criminal Justice. 
 
Aleôs is but one story among more than nearly two million Dreamers who positively contribute to America ð their country, 
albeit not by birth. To be a Dreamer, one must graduate from high school, continue their education in college or trade 
school and keep a perfectly clean record with law enforcement. Without choice or option, Dreamers followed their parents 
or guardians into the foreign unknown for the sake of opportunity and security. Like the European immigrants over the last 
centuries, theirs are the faces of America ð building, helping, healing, educating, contributing ð being Americans. 
 
Let us congratulate Ale, his family and those who guided him along the way. Thanks be to God. 
 
Barbara Hosbein with Debby Bandy 

                                                Church Giving 
 

Our church expenses and mission commitments continue during these turbulent times. We understand that 
some of us may be unable to meet our church support and pledge commitments due to financial uncertainty.   
However, many of us are able to continue making contributions to the church but the routine of doing so may 
be upset as Sunday morning services are suspended.  Here are ways that you can easily continue your support: 
 

1.  Mail a check.  As always, you can simply write out a check and mail it to: 
          Banner Elk Presbyterian Church, P.O. Box 158, Banner Elk, NC 28604 
 

We are unable to confirm receipt of each individual check, but you will receive your usual statement every quarter and, of course, 
you receive a copy of the canceled check from your bank. 
 

2.  Bank Bill Payer.  Almost all banks offer bill payer service with their accounts.  If you already pay some of your bills this way, 
it is easy to add Banner Elk Presbyterian Church to your list of payees. When queried, use the address above and the 
telephone number 828-898-5406. You can use this service to make a one-time contribution from your checking or savings account, 
or you can schedule payments, so that your contributions are made on a regular basis weekly or monthly. For most banks, this  
service is totally free.  You save the expense of a stamp, and you do not need to write out a check. If you are not using your bankôs 
bill payer service and you need assistance setting it up, contact your bank. 
 

3.  Give online (coming soon).  We are working on adding to our church website the capability of making a contribution by credit 
card or bank transfer.  This should be available in a few weeks.  We will let everyone know when it is up and running. 
 

4.  Gift of Assets.  If you have stocks, bonds, precious metals, vehicles or any other assets that you would like to donate, please 
contact Dedy in our church office 828-898-5406. 
 

5. Planned Giving.  If you would like to gift life insurance, retirement assets, bequests, or trusts, please contact Jim Swinkola at 
828-898-3289. 

                   Called To Serve 

                                        Wednesday Connections: Connecting with God and One Another 
 
Every Wednesday at 1:00 pm and 6:00 pm is an opportunity to ñget together while we are apartò by way 
of Zoom, an online video meeting service.  We check in with one another, sometimes have a devotional 
and  
conversation or game, sometimes an interactive Bible study.  We can even break into small groups for 
discussion or strategizing.  Details for how to logon or call-in come in the Constant Contact email.  If 
you havenôt already, give it a try.  We would love to ñseeò you. 



 

 

                                                                  Eternal Life has Already Begun 
 
Some Christians apparently think that when we die, God does the equivalent of pushing a ñpauseò 
button which puts us into some state of unawareness or something called ñsoul sleepò for an  
undetermined time where upon God hits the ñplayò button, and that we may then one day begin    
eternal life.  Such thoughts may come from Ecclesiastes 9: 5, which says óthe dead know nothing of 
heavenô. But Christian theologians say that verse applies only to sinful unbelievers. For us, ñGod has 
set eternity into our hearts and mindsò (Ecclesiastes 3:11) because he wants us to believe and to enjoy 
eternity now. When we Christians die, our souls immediately go to heaven. As Jesus said to the believer on the cross next to 
him, ñToday you will be with me in paradiseò (Luke 23: 43). Added to that, Jesus said, ñWhoever hears what I say and believes 
in the one who sent me has at this very moment eternal life.ò (John 5: 24). The Bible tells us our physical bodies migrate ófrom 
dust to dustô, and cemeteries are full of decomposing bodies. But our souls never die, and ñwhen we die, our souls return to 
Godò, the one who created us (Ecclesiastes 12:7). 
 

In modern words, C.S. Lewis summed up several Bible verses when he said, ñOur eternal lives have already begun; we donôt 
need to wait until we die before we begin living it; eternity is the great adventureò. And with no breaks in the action, our Great 
Adventure began years ago and will continue, and continue, and continue . . . . . . 
 

In an 1892 Rudyard Kipling poem there were some British soldiers who had ñlost their way and were damned from here to  
eternityò.  If it were not for Godôs forgiveness, we would be in the same situation as those soldiers, damned for eternity. But we 
are not damned; God loves every one of us, and we are already forgiven for eternity. All thanks be to God. 

                    From the Middle Pews 

                        Around the Churché.. 

 

                                          Calling All Shepherds 
 

Our flock needs tending in this desperate time of  social  distancing.  Please reach out to our sheep. We 
need Shepherds for the months of  July, November and December.  Please find a partner and sign up for a 
month.  The notebooks and directions for using will be available at the church to pick up. Thank you for 
caring for our congregation and giving your blessed support during these trying times.  You play a special 
part in our ministry at all times with the people you touch just as you would a family member,  holding 
our church family together.  On behalf of everyone in our church, thank you and I pray God's blessings 
for you as you carry on God's mission for the church as His hands and arms and feet.  

                                                                                       
                                                                                                                                    Deka Tate 

                                                                  REGISTER YOUR CAMPER FOR DAY CAMP 

Dear Holston Camp Families, 
I am writing with good news regarding our summer camp programs! Given the current  
recommendations by NC Gov. Roy Cooper surrounding the COVID-19, Holston Presbytery Camp 
and Retreat Center Board of Directors and I have decided we will open our day camp program on 
May 25. Day camp will provide Christ-centered childcare for our surrounding community.  
The program will operate Monday through Friday from 8:00am-5:00pm. A light breakfast is served 
from 8:00am-8:30am. Lunch and a mid-afternoon snack are also served. Sessions are planned 
through June, July, and August. Day Camp will not operate the week of July 4. Children in rising grades 1 through 8 are  
encouraged to register. 
 
We have carefully considered the CDC guidelines in combination with the American Camp Associationôs recommendations for 
camps and will follow guidelines for  social distancing and wearing of face masks. Research shows that transmission of a virus 
is less likely in open, outdoor spaces. Holston Camp has 150 acres of beautiful, wooded land for children to explore. We plan to 
keep children in the open air, and when it rains, we have covered open spaces as well. Our enrollment will be limited to smaller 
groups that will not be interspersed. Temperatures will be taken at drop-off, at lunch, and at pick-up.  
 
Overnight Camp has been canceled for June and is tentatively scheduled for July with a modified program called ALL IN 
CAMP. Overnight camps will be held in our ñrusticò campsite areas where campers can enjoy screened-in cabins, bathhouse,  
and open-air picnic areas. 
 
With these key factors in place, we will offer youth a summer camp experience that unites them with friends, offers stimulating 
activities and conversations, and identifies and worships God as our creator, sustainer, and redeemer.  
Please call Jim Austin, Director with any questions. (844) 465-7866. Thank you for your prayers, patience, faith, and being a 
friend to HPCRC! 

 

 

                                                                  Whoôs Been Minding the Ship?  
                                                              A Comfort Maker Dedication to Many 

 
Our June blanket is dedicated to an 
 important group.  While the church has 
been following government guidelines, 
someone had to ensure that things were 
going smoothly.  So, we give a shout-
out to those who give us beautiful  
sermons and music, keep the facilities 
in shape, reach out to our congregants 
and attend to our finances. Thank you 
Deck Guess, AC Marriot, Margaret 
Trivette, Alisa Ballard, Larry Zimmer, 
Steve Hill,  Suzie Fisk, Diane Rydell, 
Mark File, Dorothy Pullease,  David 
Soyars and Dedy Traver.   
 

Without these folks we would have a difficult time regrouping when the time comes, but 
due to their efforts, we will be ready to reassemble with joy.  Thanks!  

     National Day of Prayer Ring Out the Bells May 7th at 12 Noon! 
Banner Elk Presbyterian Church had a few (nine to be exact, if you count the  
photograph, Jim Swinkola!) folks turn out to ring the bells. The NC Council of 
Churches ñin solidarity with our neighbors around the world who are calling aloud 
from their balconies and rooftops across their neighborhoods and cities each eveningò, 
invited churches to ring out their prayers at noon on Thursday, May 7, National Day of 
Prayer. A.C. Marriott and Katarina rang the Big Bell while Tony and Claire Fortune, 
Alisa Ballard, Margaret Trivette, Dedy Traver, and Donna Dicks rang an assortment of 
bells!! After the ñphoto opò with Jim Swinkola, A.C. and Kat continued to ring the big 
bell for five minutes while the rest of us joined Donna on the front walkway!  We 
seemed to be the only Bell Brigade in Town, but The Ding-A-Lings rang with great 

Congratulations to Bob and Susan Blalock on the 
birth of their granddaughter, Maggie Fields!  Maggie 
is the daughter of Lawson and Katie Fields. 

Luana Anderson 
and Mae Weed are 
havvinô too much 
fun! Or maybe 
thatôs a new form 
of Tai Chi! 
Thank you for all 
the beautiful quilts 
that you make. 


